[image: image1.emf] 

 


INITIAL APPLICATION CHECK LIST

Read all enclosed pages especially the driver’s licence conditions, before completing the application form.
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YOU MUST APPLY FOR YOUR ENHANCED DBS CERTIFICATE AND DVLA CHECK AT TAXIPLUS
www.taxiplus.co.uk/im-a-driver and click on the NCC logo.
DO NOT SUBMIT YOUR APPLICATION WITHOUT YOUR ENHANCED DBS CERTIFICATE.
TOPOGRAPHY TEST

Please be aware you will now be required to pass an electronic topography as part of your application.

An officer from Nottingham City Council will spend time before the test to go through the instructions.    

Before you sit the Topography Test you must bring along with you your current Driving Licence or photographic identification. The Topography Test will take 45 minutes and will consists of five separate sections from the following categories:

· Licence conditions
· Premises and locations

· Numeracy

· Road Signs
· Shortest route

Notes

Please read thoroughly the conditions under which this examination will be conducted.

Examination conditions

The applicant:

(a)
will remain silent throughout the test

(b)
will switch off mobile phones or other electronic devices 

(c)
will not be able to use any additional written material during the examination

(d)
will not leave the room during the test without the permission of the examiner

(any applicant who does leave will only be allowed to return at the discretion of the examiner)

The examination may be terminated at any time by the examiner or the applicant. If the applicant requests, during the course of the examination, that it is terminated then the examination fee will, of course, be forfeited.

Candidates who fail to reach the required grade can request a retest at a cost of £50.00.
Failure to pass will require a rebooking of the Topography Test and a further fee per re-test of £50.00 is payable. 

REMINDER

Please note that following receipt of an initial or renewal application it may take six to eight weeks to process the application.  Under no circumstances will you be allowed to drive a licensed hackney carriage or private hire vehicle before the commencement date of the licence.  The submission of an application does not entitle you to drive unless you have an existing current licence.

IMPORTANT NOTE TO PROSPECTIVE DRIVERS

It is advisable that newly qualified drivers who have obtained their DVLA driving licence within the past 24 months, check with motor insurers regarding any possible requirements and/or restrictions prior to submission of your application.
For enquiries Email: taxi.licensing@nottinghamcity.gov.uk 
The licensing authority provides information to the National Register of Taxi Licence Refusals and Revocations (NR3), a mechanism for licensing authorities to share details of individuals who have had a hackney carriage or Private Hire Vehicle (PHV) licence revoked, or an application for one refused. This is necessary for the performance of a task carried out in the public interest or in the exercise of official authority vested in the licensing authority – that is, assessing whether an individual is a fit and proper person to hold a combined hackney carriage & PHV licence.

 

Therefore: 

 

· Where a combined hackney carriage & PHV licence is revoked, or an application for one refused, the authority will automatically record this decision on NR3. 

· All applications for a new licence or licence renewal will automatically be checked on NR3. If a search of NR3 indicates a match with an applicant, the authority will seek further information about the entry on the register from the authority which recorded it. Any information received as a result of an NR3 search will only be used in respect of the specific license application and will not be retained beyond the determination of that application. 

 

The information recorded on NR3 itself will be limited to: 

 

· name 

· date of birth 

· address and contact details 

· national insurance number 

· driving licence number 

· decision taken 

· date of decision 

· date decision effective 

 

Information will be retained on NR3 for a period of 25 years. 

 

This is a mandatory part of [applying for] [being granted], a combined hackney carriage & PHV driver licence. The authority has a published policy on the approach it will take to requests by other authorities for further information about entries on NR3, and about the use it will make of any further information provided to it. You can read that policy at https://www.nottinghamcity.gov.uk/information-for-business/business-information-and-support/business-and-trading-licences-and-permits/taxi-licensing/national-register-of-refusals-and-revocations-nr3-policy/ 

Information will be processed in accordance with the Data Protection Act (DPA) and General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR). Any searches, provision or receipt of information of or under NR3 are necessary to the authority’s statutory licensing functions of ensuring that all drivers are fit and proper to hold the applicable licence. It is not intended that any NR3 data will be transferred out of the United Kingdom. 

 

If you wish to raise any issue related to the data protection legislation, including by relying on any of the rights afforded to data subjects under the GDPR, you can do so to the authority’s Data Protection Officer at foi@nottinghamcity.gov.uk .  This includes submitting a subject access request. 

 

You always have the right to make a complaint to the Information Commissioner’s Office (ICO). Advice on how to raise a concern about handling of data can be found on the ICO’s website:  https://ico.org.uk/make-a-complaint/.

Short form Privacy Notice

We will use the information provided by you for processing driver and vehicle licences. The basis under which the Council uses personal data for this purpose is that this is necessary for the performance of a task carried out in the public interest by the Council or in the exercise of official authority vested in the Council. The information provided by you includes the following special categories of personal data which are names, addresses, date of birth, email address, telephone numbers, ethnicity, Right to Work documentary evidence and any other occupation details. Information in these categories is used by the Council on the basis that such use is necessary for reasons of substantial public interest, and in accordance with the provisions of the Data Protection Act 2016 and 2018. You need to provide some of this information if you wish to apply for a driver or vehicle licence. The information that you have provided will be kept for 6 years. The Data Controller is Nottingham City Council, Loxley House, Station Street, Nottingham, NG2 3NG. The Data Protection Officer is Naomi Matthews. You can contact the Data Protection Officer at the above address. The new Data Protection Law known as the General Data Protection Regulation provides for the following rights as prescribed by the legislation. You are obliged to:
· name 

· date of birth 

· address and contact details 

· national insurance number 

· driving licence number 

· decision taken 

· date of decision 

· date decision effective 

Information will be retained on NR3 for a period of 25 years. 

 

This is a mandatory part of [applying for] [being granted], a combined hackney carriage & PHV driver licence. The authority has a published policy on the approach it will take to requests by other authorities for further information about entries on NR3, and about the use it will make of any further information provided to it. You can read that policy at https://www.nottinghamcity.gov.uk/information-for-business/business-information-and-support/business-and-trading-licences-and-permits/taxi-licensing/national-register-of-refusals-and-revocations-nr3-policy/ 

Information will be processed in accordance with the Data Protection Act (DPA) and General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR). Any searches, provision or receipt of information of or under NR3 are necessary to the authority’s statutory licensing functions of ensuring that all drivers are fit and proper to hold the applicable licence. It is not intended that any NR3 data will be transferred out of the United Kingdom. 

 

If you wish to raise any issue related to the data protection legislation, including by relying on any of the rights afforded to data subjects under the GDPR, you can do so to the authority’s Data Protection Officer at foi@nottinghamcity.gov.uk .  This includes submitting a subject access request. 

 

You always have the right to make a complaint to the Information Commissioner’s Office (ICO). Advice on how to raise a concern about handling of data can be found on the ICO’s website:  https://ico.org.uk/make-a-complaint/.

Short form Privacy Notice

We will use the information provided by you for processing driver and vehicle licences. The basis under which the Council uses personal data for this purpose is that this is necessary for the performance of a task carried out in the public interest by the Council or in the exercise of official authority vested in the Council. The information provided by you includes the following special categories of personal data which are names, addresses, date of birth, email address, telephone numbers, ethnicity, Right to Work documentary evidence and any other occupation details. Information in these categories is used by the Council on the basis that such use is necessary for reasons of substantial public interest, and in accordance with the provisions of the Data Protection Act 2016 and 2018. You need to provide some of this information if you wish to apply for a driver or vehicle licence. The information that you have provided will be kept for 6 years. The Data Controller is Nottingham City Council, Loxley House, Station Street, Nottingham, NG2 3NG. The Data Protection Officer is Naomi Matthews. You can contact the Data Protection Officer at the above address. The new Data Protection Law known as the General Data Protection Regulation provides for the following rights as prescribed by the legislation. You are obliged to:

a right to request a copy of your information

a right to request rectification of inaccurate personal data
a right to request erasure of your data known as ‘the right to be forgotten’

a right to in certain circumstances to request restriction of processing

a right in certain circumstances to request portability of your data to another provider 

a right to object to processing of data in certain circumstances

a right regarding automated decision making including profiling

Please note that if you are unhappy with a decision regarding the handling of your data you have the right to complain to the Information Commissioners Office at Wycliffe House, Water Lane, Wilmslow, Cheshire, SK9 5AF and also see the Information Commissioners website. For more information about these rights, please refer to our detailed privacy statement on our website http://documents.nottinghamcity.gov.uk/download/5939. If you do not have access to a computer and wish to have a copy of any information provided, please request details in writing to the address above.

The information provided by you may also be used for the purpose of any other function carried out by the Council.  Information about these functions and the legal basis on which information is used and your rights under the General Data Protection Regulation can be found at https://www.nottinghamcity.gov.uk/privacy-statement
Please note that if you are unhappy with a decision regarding the handling of your data you have the right to complain to the Information Commissioners Office at Wycliffe House, Water Lane, Wilmslow, Cheshire, SK9 5AF and also see the Information Commissioners website. For more information about these rights, please refer to our detailed privacy statement on our website http://documents.nottinghamcity.gov.uk/download/5939. If you do not have access to a computer and wish to have a copy of any information provided, please request details in writing to the address above.

The information provided by you may also be used for the purpose of any other function carried out by the Council.  Information about these functions and the legal basis on which information is used and your rights under the General Data Protection Regulation can be found at https://www.nottinghamcity.gov.uk/privacy-statement
Updated 25/03/2025

Once you have completed your application form, please email a copy with all required documents to 


�HYPERLINK "mailto:taxi.licensing@nottinghamcity.gov.uk"�taxi.licensing@nottinghamcity.gov.uk�.





 � Two written character references (from someone who has known the potential driver for a period of at least five years). References cannot be accepted from a Councillor or immediate family.





� 	A letter from the person or company you are intending to drive for. 





�	One passport sized photograph. 





�	Your current driving licence, passport and a recent bank statement or utility bill. 





 �	A Disclosure Barring Service (DBS) Enhanced Certificate. 





Please note a DBS check is required every three months for initial applicants. Please ensure you register the certificate online with the DBS service within 19 days of receipt. 





�	Right to Work documentary evidence (refer to Immigration Act 2016 for a list of acceptable documentation). 





� 	The fee will be processed by a member of staff.





The fee includes £260.00 for a three-year licence, £50.00 for the Topography Test, £60.00 for the driving test.





PLEASE PROVIDE A CONTACT TELEPHONE NUMBER FOR THE FEE TO BE TAKEN ON RECEIPT OF YOUR APPLICATION BY THE LICENSING AUTHORITY





MAKE SURE YOU SIGN AND DATE ALL YOUR FORMS.
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